
United States v, State of California, 504 F.2d 750 
(174) holds: 
 
 1)  jurisdictional statutes are to be strictly construed 
and  2) exceptions to the general provisions of a statute 
are also to be strictly construed. 
 
Matter of Coleman, Fam. Ct. 459 N.Y.S.2d 711 (1983): 
 

. . . It is well settled that Family Court is a court 
of limited jurisdiction, with its power defined in the 
statute and circumscribed by the constitutional provisions 
for its creation. Mouscardy v. Mouscardy, 63 A.D.2d 973; 
Borkowski v. Borkowski, 38 A.D.2d 752. 
 
Hambleton v. Palmer, 283 N.Y.S.2d 404 (1967) held: 
 

The limitation imposed by the Constitution is related 
to support incidental to New York matrimonial actions. Any 
act of the Legislature which would impinge upon this 
constitutional directive, without providing for a referral 
from the Supreme Court, would be clearly inconsistent with 
the Constitution. . . .  
 
Burns v. Burns, 278 N.Y.S.2d 669 at 672 (1967): 
 
[1]  . . .  However laudable the purpose of this 
legislation may be, the provisions of the Family Court Act 
must be within the framework of the constitution. In People 
v. Allen, 301 N.Y. 287, 290, 93 N.E.2d 850, 852, the court 
said: 
 
"It is axiomatic that the Legislature in performing its 
lawful law-making function may not enlarge upon or abridge 
the Constitution." 
 
[2]  Since the family court is of limited jurisdiction its 
powers must be set forth in the constitution and its 
jurisdiction is thus limited. . . .  
Roy v. Roy, 109 A.D.2d 150, (1985) holds that family court 
is a court of limited jurisdiction and has power to 
entertain only those applications which are specifically 
enumerated in the state constitution. 
 
Handa v. Handa, 103 A.D.2d 794 (1984) holds family court is 
a constitutional court. The theory of the judiciary article 
of the constitution is to simplify the judicial system by 
reducing the number of high courts and to embed those 
retained so thoroughly in the fundamental law that they 
cannot be changed or abolished without amending the state 
constitution. People v Luce, 204 NY 478 (1912); Koch v. 
Mayor, 152 NY 72 (1897). 

 



Harrington v. Harrington, 60 A.D.2d 982, (1978): 
 
Under section 447, subd. (a) of the Family Court Act, 
family court is granted power to make an order of custody 
or visitation but only "[i]n the absence of an order of 
custody or visitation entered by the supreme court". The 
restriction of the power to instances where there is no 
order of the supreme court compels the conclusion that 
where there is an order of the supreme court, family court 
may not modify it in the absence of express permission. 
 

In as much as family court lacked authority to 
entertain the proceeding to modify the custody and 
visitation provisions of the divorce decree, the order is 
reversed and the petition dismissed without prejudice to 
commencement of an appropriate proceeding in the supreme 
court. The provisions for child support and counsel fees 
may not stand because both are predicated on the court 
having jurisdiction to modify the custody and visitation 
provisions of the decree. 
 
Fleischman V. Fleischman, Supreme Court 1977, 399 N.Y.S.2d 
873 held: 
 
. . . Judge Meyer correctly held that the Family Court did 
not have jurisdiction to modify the divorce decree. 
 
This court disagrees with a holding of Family Court Judge 
James B. Kane, Erie County, made In Matter of Sturm v. 
Sturm, (71 Misc.2d 577, 578, 336 N.Y.S.2d 660) wherein he 
states that "since May 24, 1972 subdivision (a) of section 
447 [Family Court Act] must be read in conjunction with 
subdivision (b) of section 651 of the family Court Act  *  
*  *  [so that] [t]oday this court may entertain these 
matters without a referral." 

 
Giancursio v. Giancursio, 42 Misc.2d 868, 248 N.Y.S.2d 928 
(Fam. Ct. 1964): 
 
[1] The power of the Legislature is essentially absolute, 
except as limited by the State and Federal Constitutions, 
and it may nor disregard, evade or weaken the force of a 
constitutional mandate, and, in performing its lawmaking 
function, it may not enlarge upon or abridge the 
Constitution. (People v. Allen, 301 N.Y. 287, 290). 
 
[2] ... If the Legislature intended to clothe Family Court 
with jurisdiction in proceedings related to support of 
dependents in cases incidental to matrimonial actions 
without a reference from the Supreme Court, its act would 
disregard the explicit provisions of the Constitution, and 
abridge the jurisdiction of the Supreme Court (Busch 
Jewelry Co. v. United Retail Employees' Union, 281 N.Y. 
150, 156.). 
 

The legislature, by allowing support matters in family 
court to be heard by hearing examiners, have disregarded 
and weakened the force of a constitutional mandate, namely; 
they have taken the jurisdiction given to family court 
judges and given that jurisdiction to non-judicial 
employees of the Unified Court System. 
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